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*Title Slide 
I’ve shared with you before that my paternal grandma and I spent a lot 
of time together when I was young. She was a wonderful storyteller 
and especially loved to tell stories about various characters in our 
family. One story she enjoyed telling was the story of my uncle who, 
having spent his entire life deeply committed to the Lutheran church, 
woke up one day convinced God was telling him to start his own 
church. I have to say, he was not an ordained minister, had not been to 
seminary or even to Bible college. He was a man with a whole lot of 
money who could afford to stop working and literally build his own 
church. And, much to my grandma’s surprise, he did so. Her stories of 
the beginnings of that church, flavored with the kind of sarcasm I 
inherited from her, entertained me for hours.  
 
Even as a young person, I sensed that my uncle’s theology was a little 
off, as it seemed that God was always saying things that worked to his 
benefit. Even now, I’ve not experienced that side of God. I usually sense 
that God wants me to do the very thing I was hoping to avoid. But I was 
intrigued by his enthusiasm. There is something about that kind of high 
energy excitement that is attractive, that makes other people want to 
be part of whatever is going on. His church did grow for a while, with 
him preaching every week and directing every aspect of the life of the 
church. That growth was relatively short-lived though. All that’s left of 
that church are the stories of a failed church start. 
 
Today we turn to the book of Acts, which contains the stories of the 
very first church starts. They are the stories of Jesus’ followers trying to 
figure out how to be followers of Jesus in the absence of Jesus. It was a 



time of excitement and growth…and a whole lot of on the job training. 
Our text today is Acts 10:44-48. 
 
Readers’ Theater (Jamie Bennett and Becky Johnson) 
 
The Bible is full of stories that show us what its like when people “wake 
up,” the moments when everything changes and one or more of the 
people in the story finally get it. This is one of those stories.  
 
But to understand it, we have to know a little something about the 
Jewish traditions Peter was taught. You see, he was a devout Jewish 
man. Peter’s entire life was centered around his faith. Faith was not just 
an intellectual exercise, it shaped his way of being in the world, it was 
the basis for the rhythm of his life. Peter’s story was rooted in the story 
of the exodus and the Israelites who were enslaved in Egypt and then 
liberated.  
 
Following their liberation, the Israelites, living in a time of tribalism, 
were called by God to be a new kind of tribe. This tribe would bless all 
other tribes and would exist, not just for themselves, but for the world. 
The stories of ancient Israel show us over and over again that God is on 
the side of the ones who are oppressed, which makes sense since the 
biblical writers were part of a minority group (the Israelites) living 
under the oppression of various military super powers. The Bible is 
their story and, even today, it continually asks the question, “What are 
you going to do with your power?” 
 
The instructions for life together as God’s people were found in the 
Torah, the first five books of the Hebrew Bible. The Torah writings 
encompassed every aspect of life-work, rest, relationships, worship, 
and even the food they ate. The important thing to note is that by the 
time Peter came along, instructions in the Torah had been expanded by 
religious leaders. Pertinent to the story of Peter and Cornelius, is what 



the Torah says about diet. There were certain animals Jewish people 
were not supposed to eat, pigs for example. Over the centuries, that 
instruction was extended by religious leaders. In addition to certain 
animals being unclean, the things that touched the meat of those 
animals was also not to be eaten. Growing up, Peter was taught these 
expanded dietary instructions. That is what he believed to be true and 
right. 
 
When the sheet came down and all the animals and reptiles and birds 
were there all mixed together, touching each other, Peter, who had 
been influenced his whole life by these dietary guidelines, was like, 
“Uuuum, no, I am not having any of this.” I think it’s awesome that he 
argued with God about it. Three times he was told, “What God has 
made clean, don’t call unclean or profane,” yet he’s like, “No thanks.” 
To be clear, Peter’s religious upbringing got in the way of him seeing 
the new thing God was doing. In that moment, Peter was so sure he 
was right that he was wrong. The sheet was pulled up and while Peter 
was sitting there befuddled, Cornelius’ men show up.  
 
These men were not Jewish. They were Gentiles. Peter was clean, they 
were unclean. Yet, Peter, fresh from this very strange vision, invited 
them into the Jewish household in which he was staying. That’s a big 
deal from a boundary crossing standpoint, especially since they were 
Romans. We have to remember that Jewish tradition leans heavily 
toward hospitality. Peter probably felt compelled to offer them food 
and lodging…because he was a good Jewish man. The men asked him to 
return to Caesarea with them.  At that point, Peter had a choice to 
make. Would he exercise some degree of holy curiosity and step into 
what God was doing or would he resist, clinging to “the way it had 
always been?”  
 
When he arrived, he asked Cornelius why he had sent for him and when 
he heard the story of Cornelius’ vision, the light bulb in his head came 



on, he woke up. What must that have been like? To realize that the 
new thing God was doing was heresy? Now he knew what his vision 
meant and he said, “I truly understand that God shows no 
partiality, 35 but in every nation anyone who fears him and does what is 
right is acceptable to him.” And that is when Peter preached the 
sermon of his life. I wonder what it was like for Peter to cross the 
threshold of Cornelius’ house, to speak those words of inclusion to the 
people in it. It was heresy for Gentiles to be included in the “people of 
God,” yet there Peter was, inside a Roman’s house, preaching the good 
news. 
 
While he was preaching, much to the surprise of everyone in the room, 
Cornelius and his family and friends were filled with the Holy Spirit. The 
Spirit made them one. This was the new thing God was doing. You 
know, this story is usually called, “The Conversion of Cornelius.” But it 
wasn’t Cornelius that was converted. It was Peter who was converted. 
Cornelius already believed God was for him. God was already there. 
That day, Peter caught up to what God was already doing. The cartoon 
on the front of the bulletin pictures Peter, crossing the chasm between 
“the way its always been” and the place where God is now.  Christians 
have been trying to catch up to what God is doing ever since.  
 
The truth is, the new thing God is doing almost always starts out as 
heresy. It was heresy to embrace the science behind the Big Bang 
Theory or the Theory of Evolution. It was heresy for a woman to preach 
or serve as elder or deacon. It was heresy for everyone to be welcome 
at the communion table. It was heresy not to interpret the Bible 
literally. It was heresy to believe God creates, in God’s image, human 
beings who are gay, lesbian, and transgender. I recognize that there are 
some faith communities that would say some or all of the things I have 
mentioned are heresy. But, I’ve noticed that, in my life, the new thing I 
have sensed God doing is always about drawing the circle wider, 
making room for more people, new ideas, and bigger love. And God is 



always working to bring about wholeness and healing. It’s everywhere. 
We just have to catch up. 
 
I read a story about the Yazidis, a religious minority, in Iraq. The Yazidis 
are one of the groups of people targeted by ISIS extremists. They are 
used to being targeted though. They have endured centuries of 
persecution which has caused them to view outsiders with suspicion. 
Because of that, the Yazidi women who have been captured, raped, and 
become pregnant at the hands of ISIS extremists, have been doubly 
victimized as their children have been unwelcome in Yazidi 
communities because they are seen as outsiders. Mothers have been 
forced to give up their children in order to go back home after captivity. 
Women who have been unwilling to do that, have chosen in some cases 
to remain in Syrian refugee camps with their children rather than 
returning to their homes. This week, Yazidi leadership announced that 
they are changing course and the children would be welcomed into the 
faith community. They have sent people into refugee camps to try to 
locate women and tell them they can come home. I believe the Yazidi 
leaders are just now catching up to the thing God is doing. God has 
included those children from the moment they were born.  
 
My initial reaction to the story about the Yazidis was how awful it was 
that the children were excluded in the first place. How could they have 
done that? But, upon reflection I realize there are empty seats here in 
our sanctuary, empty places around our table too. I can’t help but 
wonder where do we need to go to catch up to God? To whom do we 
need to go? What boundaries do we need to erase, which doors do we 
need to open wider? Who do we need to welcome and how will we get 
over our discomfort as we do? 
 
Many of us are grieving the death of author, Rachel Held Evans. She 
was a woman of deep faith, who grew up in the conservative 
evangelical tradition. She was outspoken about the ways in which she 



believed the theology she was raised around harms people and does a 
disservice to God. This morning, I came across a headline, written by a 
Southern Baptist blogger, that read, “Heretical Author, Rachel Held 
Evans, Dead at Age 37.” The author wrote this, “The Washington 
Post once called Rachel Held Evans “the most polarizing woman in 
evangelicalism.” The controversial blogger, speaker, and author made a 
career of writing about her transition from a conservative evangelical 
youth to a progressive Episcopalian wife and mother. The self-described 
“doubt-filled” believer was a well-known opponent of evangelicalism’s 
conservatism and was a prominent voice for LGBTQ inclusion in the 
local church. Now, her controversial career is over…Rachel Held Evans 
was a heretic. While she was not a professional theologian or clergy 
person, her influential writings no doubt led many sinners astray or, at 
the very least, provided false assurance to those living in sin that they 
stood justified before God…We should be in serious prayer for her 
family and loved ones, who have to mourn without assurance that they 
mourn with hope.” 
https://pulpitandpen.org/2019/05/04/heretical-author-rachel-held-
evans-dead-at-age-37/ 
 
To be clear, the man who wrote this is not a professional theologian or 
clergy either, but I am. I can tell you, Rachel Held Evans was used to 
being called a heretic because this is the kind of thing she wrote, 
“Imagine if every church became a place where everyone is safe, but no 
one is comfortable. Imagine if every church became a place where we 
told one another the truth. We might just create sanctuary.” She had 
the ability to see the new thing God was doing before many in her 
childhood tradition. She was a deeply spiritual person whose life gave 
many people the courage and curiosity to try to catch up to God. Well 
done, good and faithful servant, well done. 
 
I want to circle back to my uncle’s church for a moment. The reason it is 
only a story now is that, it turns out, there weren’t really that many 

https://pulpitandpen.org/2019/05/04/heretical-author-rachel-held-evans-dead-at-age-37/
https://pulpitandpen.org/2019/05/04/heretical-author-rachel-held-evans-dead-at-age-37/


people who could measure up to what and who he thought they should 
be. There weren’t that many people who believed exactly what he 
believed and who could keep from growing and changing and being 
curious about what God was doing. I am wildly curious about what God 
is doing and I hope you are too. We can be sure that wherever and to 
whomever God leads us, God is already there. Amen. 


